
 
 
 

STATE OF TENNESSEE 
DEPARTMENT OF ENVIRONMENT AND CONSERVATION 

COOKEVILLE ENVIRONMENTAL FIELD OFFICE 
DIVISION OF WATER RESOURCES 

1221 SOUTH WILLOW AVENUE 
COOKEVILLE, TN 38506 

PHONE 931-520-6688                                       STATEWIDE 1-888-891-8332                                    FAX 931-432-6952 
 
 
 
August 29, 2023 
 
The Honorable Jerry Lowery, Mayor 
City of Sparta  
j.lowery@spartatn.gov 
P.O. Box 468                                                                                                                                                                 
Sparta, TN 38583 
 
RE: Pretreatment Technical Assistance Visit (TAV)                                                                              

City of Sparta, NPDES Number: TN0061166; Permit Expiration: September 30, 2027.  
 
Dear Mayor Lowery: 
 
The Division of Water Resources staff wishes to thank you for the generous time and courtesy your staff 
showed during the recent Pretreatment Technical Assist Visit (TAV) conducted by Mr. Oakley Hall on 
July 27, 2023, at the City of Sparta, Sewer Treatment Facility in White County.  The inspection included 
discussion and an associated file review.       
 
Program Document Review 

Sparta (the Control Authority) currently has two (2) SIUs that are discharging wastewater for treatment 
to the sewer treatment plant (STP).  Additional industrial connections are not expected in the near future.  
The Pretreatment Program was discussed at length with Mr. Brandon Young (Chief Operator).  Mr. 
Young has established effective communication with the industrial user contacts (THK – Kel Stott and 
BASF – Michael Akehinmi).  Since wastewater treatment staff are relatively new to the pretreatment 
regulatory requirements, it is strongly recommended that they attend pretreatment training courses, 
which should include Voluntary Pretreatment Level One (1) certification.  This will help them to better 
understand and implement the pretreatment program.  Mr. Brandon Young should be identified as the 
Sparta Pretreatment Coordinator.                
 
Industrial Permit Review 

The two current industrial user permits became effective on December 1, 2021, and will expire on 
November 30, 2026.  Sampling locations are listed in the permit.  No violations were noted since the last 
inspection (PCI).  The wastewater treatment facility accepts septage waste from county septic tanks.   
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File Review Findings 

Files were reviewed at the City of Sparta STP.  The files and logbooks were found to be in good order.  
The two industrial users are being inspected annually and sampled by the CA semi-annually.  
Engineering changes to the discharge at the BASF facility continue to be reviewed by site personnel.  
Benzene at the BASF discharge has been effectively reduced.  No violations for the two (2) SIUs were 
noted.             
 
Industrial Users 
 
BASF 
Records were available for review.  The facility manufactures plastic beads (a physical process).  There 
have been no significant changes in the process flow.  The facility made some engineering & technology 
changes with regard to how they move raw materials in the facility. Mr. Young maintains 
communication with the facility.    Last samples collected: February 25, 2023, and June 6, 2023.    
 
THK Rhythm North America   
Records were available for review. The facility is a CIU (metal finisher).  Automotive suspension parts 
are manufactured and painted.  There have been no significant changes in the process flow.  The facility 
has expanded.  The expansion has not changed the industrial characteristics of the wastewater discharge 
as it is the use of machined aluminum and is not painted.  Mr. Young maintains communication with the 
facility.  Samples were collected on December 15, 2022, and March 30, 2023, along with a more recent 
collection that are not yet on file. 
 
The Division of Water Resources would again like to thank you for your staff’s time and courtesy 
during this inspection.     
 
If you have any questions, you may contact Mr. Oakley Hall in Cookeville by way of telephone at (931) 
520-6677 or toll free at 1-(888)-891-8332.  You may also use electronic mail at: Oakley.Hall@tn.gov. 
 
Sincerely, 
 
 
 
Mr. Brad Ulmer 
Environmental Field Office Manager 
Division of Water Resources 
Cookeville Environmental Field Office 
 
Enclosure: 7.27.2023 TAV Form by WOH 
  
cc: EFO-CK, White County DWR Files: TN0061166 
      Mr. Adam Bonomo, Nashville Central Office, State Pretreatment Coordinator 
      Mr. F. Brandon Young, Chief Operator via email, f.young@spartatn.gov  
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